

August 27, 2015

No. 205

## Federal Labor Agencies Ambush American Economy

How the Department of Labor and National Labor Relations Board Support Big Labor, Not the American Worker

By *Trey Kovacs*\*

As it enters its final stretch, the Obama administration has launched an unprecedented campaign to reward the president's union allies, using the regulatory process. The Department of Labor (DOL) and National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) are seeking to impose costly regulations that threaten to seriously disrupt workplaces around the nation and the greater economy. The real goal of these burdensome regulatory proposals is to make it easier for unions to organize workplaces. Job creation and worker freedom are at risk.

"I owe those unions," said President Obama in the book that helped launch his first campaign for president. "When their leaders call, I do my best to call them back right away."<sup>1</sup> Democrats, in general, owe organized labor, which consistently funds their campaigns. Thirteen of the top 25 all-time campaign contributors<sup>2</sup> are labor unions, with all 13 of those unions giving at least 93 percent political dollars to Democrats.<sup>3</sup>

This is happening in a time when some 6.5 million workers are seeking full-time employment but can only find part-time work and workplace participation rate is at a 38-year low of 62.6 percent.<sup>4</sup> Current agency overreach is partially responsible for the inability of the economy to recover.<sup>5</sup>

A major reason for the administration's pro-union regulatory push is its inability to get pro-union legislation through Congress. The misnamed Employee Free Choice Act (EFCA) would have effectively done away with secret ballots in union organizing elections by allowing unions to organize workplaces through a procedure known as card check, whereby union organizers collect signatures out in the open—thus exposing workers to pressure and intimidation.

Under current law, card check organizing requires the business owner's permission. EFCA would have ended that requirement, allowing unions to proceed with card check once they get a majority of employees to sign cards. Of course, this increases unions' incentives to pressure employees into signing, for as long as it takes to get to a majority. EFCA failed on a cloture vote.<sup>6</sup> EFCA's defeat was a major loss for organized labor, but union chiefs have not given up on gaining favorable policy changes, and they expect the Obama administration to deliver.

---

\* *Trey Kovacs is a policy analyst at the Competitive Enterprise Institute.*

Unions need new members not only to bolster membership, which has been falling for years, but to extend the life of pension plans, many of which are critically underfunded, with new union dues.<sup>7</sup> Given the critical status of many union pension plans and the administration's close ties to organized labor, the Department of Labor and National Labor Relations Board can be expected to aggressively persist in their pro-union regulatory push.

Congress can minimize the federal labor agencies' regulatory onslaught by withholding funding for activities that are harmful to a peaceful and productive workplace. Congress may not be able to override a Presidential veto or control specific agency actions, but Congress has sole authority to fund the government. Congress should seriously consider such an approach regarding the following policies coming out of NLRB and DOL.

**Department of Labor's Proposed Overtime Rule.** On June 30, 2015, the Department of Labor submitted a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking to significantly modify the exemptions in the Fair Labor Standards Act's overtime rules.<sup>8</sup> Under current rules, the FLSA requires overtime pay (time and a half pay) to all hourly employees who work over 40 hours per week. Salaried employees who perform executive, administrative, professional, and outside sales activities and who make more than \$23,660 are exempt from overtime pay requirements.<sup>9</sup> Employers must track all hours worked by employees who fall within the overtime thresholds or risk penalty.

The DOL's proposed rule will dramatically alter who is eligible for overtime pay. Proposed requirements would extend mandatory overtime payments to salaried employees who earn \$50,440 annually or less, from the current \$23,660. It would even cover workers who perform mainly professional or managerial tasks. The change would force employers to adjust work schedules and reclassify workers, among other potential changes. Employer compliance obligations could increase due to employing more hourly and non-overtime exempt employees whose hours must be tracked to calculate overtime pay.

The Obama administration estimates that the proposed rule will affect the wages of nearly 5 million employees.<sup>10</sup> Secretary of Labor Thomas Perez estimates the overtime pay regulation could add as much as \$1.3 billion to workers pay in just the first year.<sup>11</sup> On its face that sounds substantial, but spread out throughout the economy, that averages out to a wage increase of only \$260 a year per worker.<sup>12</sup>

The administration's union allies have hailed the proposed regulation. "The minimum wage they can't do," said Bill Samuel, director of legislative affairs at the AFL-CIO. "This is probably the most significant step they can take to raise wages for millions of workers."<sup>13</sup> Yet, public reaction has been overwhelmingly negative. The rule may raise wages for some, but many employers have to shift some workers into part-time work or hire fewer of them.<sup>14</sup> Employers are pessimistic the rule will achieve its purported benefits. For instance, Don Fox, CEO of Firehouse Subs, is known for doing the right thing by his employees. He extended health care coverage to all his employees a year before it was required. But the overtime rule could prove too much for him, as it might force him to convert some salaried employees to hourly wage workers or forbid salaried employees from working more than 40

a week. “What’s a real shame is that I’m in a position of having to penalize someone because they’re doing something they judge is best for their career,” he said.<sup>15</sup>

Others who have analyzed the rule also reject the assertion that workers will receive a huge pay hike. Attorney Doug Hass, who represents private sector employers in a wide range of issues, notes, the DOL’s estimation that workers will receive a pay hike is entirely dependent on the “assumption that employers will increase pay in response to the regulation or, at worst keep it the same ... perhaps while spreading some of the additional overtime pay around to other workers.”<sup>16</sup> Yet, the overtime mandate only applies to hours, not pay. Unlike increases in the minimum wage, the government cannot force employers to pay employees more via the overtime rule because employers can take steps to keep labor costs at relatively the same level, either by hiring fewer employees or cutting back hours.

One likely scenario is that employers will alter labor costs by lowering employee base pay, because the primary mechanism to defray costs is to reduce wages. A survey of the economic research shows that a majority of employers would lower base pay to control labor costs when faced with a narrowing of overtime exemptions.<sup>17</sup> U.S Bureau of Labor Statistics economist Anthony Barkume finds cutting wages would make up for 80 percent of overtime costs.<sup>18</sup>

Employers could also hire more part-time and low wage workers, limit workers’ hours to under 40 a week to avoid overtime costs, or reduce fringe benefits and cut bonuses in order to raise base salaries above the new threshold of \$54,440.<sup>19</sup>

Another option available to employers is to reclassify and change work duties of employees, thereby turning salaried, junior management workers into hourly employees.<sup>20</sup> Employers then would closely monitor and cap their employees’ work hours. This amounts to a regulatory ban on aspiration for many ambitious employees.

***Farewell flexible hours.*** Capping hours, reclassifying workers and employing more hourly workers will greatly restrict employers from offering flexible schedules, a benefit many professional employees value and have come accustomed to.

Former salaried workers will have to adjust to life as hourly workers with less flexible work schedules because employers must track hours worked whereas they previously did not—such as for example, when checking work-related email on a mobile device. Junior managers who are not reclassified as hourly workers and eligible for overtime will lose out on common perks offered today like telecommuting and compensation days.<sup>21</sup>

Some workers impacted by the rule will likely be forced into a rigid eight-hour workday where the employer demands them to report to the work site. This eliminates employees’ ability to take time off to pick up a child from school or run errands at convenient times. Making strict schedules the norm could mean a large portion of the 16 to 25 million workers who telecommute at least once a month could lose this benefit.<sup>22</sup>

Another unintended consequence of the rule is that salaried employees who are reclassified as hourly workers will lose pay if they take off unscheduled work. For instance, an hourly worker who has to leave work to attend to an emergency while on the clock will lose pay for the time away from the office.

A recent survey shows that workers rank flexibility as a major priority, just below compensation.<sup>23</sup> Another survey, focusing on millennial workers, found that two-thirds of millennials would like to shift their work hours and 64 percent would like to occasionally work from home.<sup>24</sup> By forcing employers to monitor workers' hours and pay overtime to a wider range of workers, such flexible work arrangements will be reduced. Productivity will suffer, as research shows that flexible work schedules leads to greater productivity.<sup>25</sup> Even the White House Council of Economic Advisors reports that "by increasing productivity and job satisfaction, work flexibility is good for our economy at large."<sup>26</sup>

While it is a nice sound bite for the Obama administration that its overtime regulation will give millions of workers a raise, in truth, a more likely result is that pay will remain consistent but flexible schedules and junior management positions will vanish.

**NLRB Ambush Election Rule.** On April 14, 2015, the National Labor Relations Board implemented a new regulation for union representation elections that threatens workers' freedom of association and privacy, while hindering employers' protected speech on unionization prior to an election.<sup>27</sup> Under the new rule, the time frame between the filing of a petition and the date on which an election is conducted is reduced to as little as 14 days. The short time frame gives employees little time to educate themselves on the pros and cons of unionizing, and undermines employers' ability to respond to unionization campaigns.

The NLRB rule as constructed intends to limit the debate needed for workers to evaluate the benefits of union membership. The only message workers are likely to hear is from the union, which has been organizing for months in advance, often without the employer's knowledge. Naturally, unions tout the potential benefits of unionization, not any of the downsides. With a short time to respond before a representation election, employers will have a much harder time getting their message out.

Unions win more elections when workers have less time to contemplate whether to join a union. From 2004 to 2014, unions won only 60 percent of elections conducted in 36 to 42 days but won more than 86 percent of elections conducted in less than 21 days.<sup>28</sup> Since the rule has been in place, the median time for union elections has dropped from 38 days to 23 days.<sup>29</sup> At NLRB Regional Office 28 in Phoenix, the average has dropped to 18 days, with some elections conducted in as few as 13, 14, and 16 days. The NLRB New Jersey office even conducted one election in just nine days.<sup>30</sup> Unions have taken advantage of this shorter time frame. There was a 32 percent increase in union petitions during the first month the rule has been in effect,<sup>31</sup> with 280 petitions filed between April 14 and May 14, 2015.<sup>32</sup>

The ambush election rule also poses a serious threat to worker privacy. It compels employers to provide employees' contact information to union organizers, including personal cell phone numbers, email addresses and work schedules, without any opportunity for workers who do not want their personal data released to opt out. Releasing employee

personal information would almost certainly expose workers to harassment, intimidation, and much higher risk of identity theft.<sup>33</sup> In fact, the NLRB General Counsel’s guidance memo on the ambush election rule acknowledges the adverse impacts that could arise from distributing workers’ private information: “selling the list to telemarketers, (2) providing it to a political campaign, or (3) using the list to harass, coerce, or rob employees.”<sup>34</sup>

**NLRB Aims At Redefining Joint Employer Standard.** The Obama administration is seeking to redefine the concept of joint employment to give unions bigger corporate targets that are easier to organize. Rather than organize one franchise at a time, the National Labor Relations Board is trying to give unions the ability to drag the parent corporation to the bargaining table. The change would disrupt many kinds of beneficial business arrangements in addition to franchise businesses, including temp and staffing agencies and contractors.

It is much easier for unions to organize one large employer than hundreds or thousands of small businesses. Thus, making large franchise brands, like McDonald’s, joint employers with their independently operated franchises gives unions the ability to unleash the union organizing strategy known as a corporate campaign—a coordinated effort comprising legal, political, and public relations attacks to wear down a company’s resistance to unionization by threatening to sully its reputation with its suppliers, shareholders, and customers.

A group of NLRB cases involving three different businesses could radically redefine the current joint employer standard, which defines when an employee is considered jointly employed by two businesses and when a business is responsible for the labor practices of another business.<sup>35</sup> The potential transformation of the joint employer standard threatens the franchise model that has helped so many Americans start their own businesses. Currently, two businesses are deemed joint employers when they both exercise substantial, direct and immediate control over hiring, firing, disciplining, supervising, and directing workers.<sup>36</sup>

Now the NLRB is proposing to expand the definition of “joint employer” to include indirect control, unexercised potential control, and a fuzzy notion of “economic and industrial realities.”<sup>37</sup> The broader joint employer standard would make many franchisors, contractors and staffing agencies liable for franchisees with the mindset of making these employers more easily organized.

The new standard would make determining whether an employee is jointly employed highly speculative and specific to the situation, especially under the NLRB’s proposed economic realities standard, which takes into account a business’ involvement in a wide array of criteria—including sales data, inventory and labor costs, projections of labor needs, employee work schedules, setting wages and wage reviews, the application and screening process, and even productivity—that give the NLRB a lot of wiggle room.<sup>38</sup>

***Threat to franchising.*** Franchising helps drive job creation and economic growth. Franchise businesses have created jobs faster than other businesses from 2007 to 2014,<sup>39</sup> and have accounted for over 10 percent of new jobs created in 2013 and 2014.<sup>40</sup> Franchise operations make up 3 percent of U.S. Gross Domestic Product and \$890 billion of economic output.<sup>41</sup>

Limiting franchising opportunities will diminish economic growth and harm economic opportunity for millions of Americans. Franchisees under the current joint employer standard can rely on the corporate franchisor for marketing, tested business methods, and use of its brand, but the franchisee operates the business and is liable for its day-to-day business practices, including hiring, work conditions, and employee supervision.<sup>42</sup> This allows individuals to start businesses in sectors that would otherwise require significant resources to address large scale marketing and regulatory costs. Small business spend 36 percent more for regulatory compliance than larger businesses, and franchises allow entrepreneurs to start businesses with limited out-of-pocket investment and reduced risk.<sup>43</sup>

*Threat to contracting and outsourcing.* Outsourcing of certain job functions is also under threat by the proposed change in the joint employer standard. At this writing, the NLRB is expected to rule in favor of the Teamsters against Browning-Ferris Industries (BFI), which operates a recycling plant in California that employs 60 individuals directly and contracts with Leadpoint, a temporary staffing agency, to fill 240 composter and sorting positions at the plant.<sup>44</sup>

In 2013, Teamsters Local 350 petitioned to be certified as the union representative of both BFI and Leadpoint employees, arguing that both BFI and Leadpoint jointly employed the workers. A NLRB Regional Office, relying on precedent, ruled that Leadpoint was the sole employer of the plant's composters and sorters. The Teamsters appealed. The case, now before the national NLRB, is expected to be decided in the coming weeks.<sup>45</sup>

The new proposed joint employer standard would make organizing much easier for unions. For example, three-fourths, or 180, of 240 Leadpoint workers support the Teamsters and vote to unionize. Under the new proposed joint employer standard, the Teamsters would not even need one vote from the employees directly employed by BFI to win representation over both workforces.

If unions are granted the privilege to organize two employers as one, or one business is forced to live by another business' collective bargaining agreement, companies like BFI or others that utilize temporary staff or outsource certain functions are likely to bring many jobs back in-house and scale back the hiring of subcontractors and temporary staff. This is a bad sign, given that the temporary workforce has been a bright spot for U.S. job growth—reaching an all-time high of over 2 percent of the total private-sector workforce in 2014 and employing 3.15 million workers per week.<sup>46</sup>

If the NLRB make final the new expanded definition of joint employer it will substantially and adversely impact American businesses—franchisers, contractors, suppliers, and temporary employment arrangements. Though, of course, the real goal of redefining the joint employer standard is to ease union organizing campaigns.

Ultimately, the potential changes in the joint employer standard would advantage a small group of special interests while endangering 770,000 franchise businesses and countless firms that use outsourcing which adds up to 8.5 million employees and temporary staff. American business today relies on independent operators or franchisees. This system is

threatened by making the larger firm liable for the employment practices of entities it may not be able to control. The result will be fewer new businesses being created.

**Conclusion.** Organized labor is receiving the payback for its hefty political contributions to Democratic politicians. Major rules and decisions coming out of the Department of Labor and National Labor Relations Board would stack the deck in favor of union organizing. Having failed to make card check standard organizing by enactment of the misnamed Employee Free Choice Act, union leaders expect favorable policy changes from the Obama administration—which in turn is trying to deliver. Unions need organizing made easier to bolster sagging membership numbers and collect more union dues to prop up severely underfunded pensions.

The NLRB and DOL are charged with protecting and advancing the opportunity of workers. However, under the Obama administration, the agencies have failed to live up to those expectations. Congress, invested with the power of the purse, should use that power to end the assault on workers and the economy.

## Notes

<sup>1</sup> Barack Obama, *The Audacity of Hope: Thoughts on Reclaiming the American Dream* (New York: Crown, 2006).

<sup>2</sup> Union supporters argue that union political contributions overwhelmingly support Democrats because that is what the union membership desires. However, a 2012 Gallup poll found 35 percent of union members supported Mitt Romney and 57 percent said they would vote for Barack Obama, Frank Newport, “Majority of Union Members Favor Obama; a Third Back Romney,” Gallup, June 11, 2012, [http://www.gallup.com/poll/155138/Majority-Union-Members-Favor-Obama-Third-Back-Romney.aspx?utm\\_source=tagrss&utm\\_medium=rss&utm\\_campaign=syndication](http://www.gallup.com/poll/155138/Majority-Union-Members-Favor-Obama-Third-Back-Romney.aspx?utm_source=tagrss&utm_medium=rss&utm_campaign=syndication).

<sup>3</sup> Center for Responsive Politics, “Top Organization Contributors,” accessed August 5, 2015, <http://www.opensecrets.org/orgs/list.php>.

<sup>4</sup> Josh Boak and Christopher S. Rugaber, “Job Market’s New Normal: Smaller Workforce, Sluggish Pay,” *Associated Press*, July 4, 2015, [http://hosted.ap.org/dynamic/stories/U/US\\_ECONOMY\\_THE\\_NEW\\_JOB\\_MARKET?SITE=AP&SECTION=HOME&TEMPLATE=DEFAULT&CTIME=2015-07-04-10-24-16](http://hosted.ap.org/dynamic/stories/U/US_ECONOMY_THE_NEW_JOB_MARKET?SITE=AP&SECTION=HOME&TEMPLATE=DEFAULT&CTIME=2015-07-04-10-24-16).

<sup>5</sup> Wayne Crews, *Ten Thousand Commandments 2015*, Competitive Enterprise Institute, May 8, 2015, <https://cei.org/10kc2015>.

<sup>6</sup> Sam Stein, “Specter Will Vote against Employee Free Choice Act,” *Huffington Post*, April 24, 2009, [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/03/24/specter-to-oppose-cloture\\_n\\_178571.html](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/03/24/specter-to-oppose-cloture_n_178571.html).

<sup>7</sup> Diana Furchtgott-Roth, *Unions vs. Private Plans: How Secure Are Union Members’ Retirements?* Hudson Institute, 2008, <http://www.hudson.org/content/researchattachments/attachment/882/unionvsprivatepensionplans.pdf>. The situation has not changed much since the publication of this study.

<sup>8</sup> Defining and Delimiting the Exemptions for Executive, Administrative, Professional, Outside Sales and Computer Employees, 29 CFR Part 541 (2015), <http://www.dol.gov/whd/overtime/NPRM2015/OT-NPRM.pdf>.

<sup>9</sup> Defining and Delimiting the Exemptions for Executive, Administrative, Professional, Computer and Outside Sales Employees, 29 CFR Part 541, final, (2004). <http://www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/text-idx?c=ecfr&sid=48d6ee3b99d3b3a97b1bf189e1757786&rgn=div5&view=text&node=29:3.1.1.1.23&idno=29>.

<sup>10</sup> “Fact Sheet: Middle Class Economics Rewarding Hard Work by Restoring Overtime Pay,” The White House, June 30, 2015, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/06/30/fact-sheet-middle-class-economics-rewarding-hard-work-restoring-overtime>.

<sup>11</sup> The DOL proposal asserts this increase occurs because, “The proposed rule will also transfer income to affected EAP [Executive, Administrative, Professional, white collar exempt] workers working in excess of 40

---

hours per week through payment of overtime to workers earning between the current and proposed salary levels.” Christine Mai-Duc, “Obama’s new overtime rules: How they’s work and who they’d affect,” *Los Angeles Times*, June 30, 2015, <http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-obama-overtime-rules-explainer-20150630-htmlstory.html>.

<sup>12</sup> See note, 16.

<sup>13</sup> Marianne Levine, “Barack Obama poised to hike wages for millions,” *Politico*, June 8, 2015, [http://www.politico.com/story/2015/06/barack-obama-overtime-salary-levels-white-house-118688.html?hp=t1\\_r](http://www.politico.com/story/2015/06/barack-obama-overtime-salary-levels-white-house-118688.html?hp=t1_r).

<sup>14</sup> Melanie Trotman and Eric Morath, “Labor Department Expected to Make Millions More Eligible for Overtime,” *The Wall Street Journal*, June 29, 2015, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/labor-department-expected-to-make-millions-more-eligible-for-overtime-1435626461>.

<sup>15</sup> Lydia DePillis, “As labor advocates hail Obama’s overtime plan, employers brace selves,” *Washington Post*, June 30, 2015, [http://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/as-labor-advocates-hail-obamas-overtime-plan-employers-brace-selves/2015/06/30/f0291bea-1f43-11e5-bf41-c23f5d3face1\\_story.html](http://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/as-labor-advocates-hail-obamas-overtime-plan-employers-brace-selves/2015/06/30/f0291bea-1f43-11e5-bf41-c23f5d3face1_story.html).

<sup>16</sup> Doug Hass, “The DOL’s Surprising Conclusion about Employers in the New FLSA Regulations,” *Wage & Hour Insights*, July 8, 2015, <http://www.wagehourinsights.com/dol-news/the-dols-surprising-conclusion-about-employers-in-the-new-flsa-regulations/>.

<sup>17</sup> James Sherk, “Salaried Overtime Requirements: Employers Will Offset Them with Lower Pay,” *Heritage Foundation*, July 2, 2015, <http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2015/07/salaried-overtime-requirements-employers-will-offset-them-with-lower-pay>.

<sup>18</sup> Anthony Barkume, “The Structure of Labor Costs with Overtime Work in US Jobs,” *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*, Vol. 64, No. 1 (October 2010).

<sup>19</sup> Oxford Economics, “Rethinking Overtime: How Increasing Overtime Exemption Thresholds Will Affect the Retail and Restaurant Industries,” 2015, prepared for the National Retail Federation, [https://nrf.com/sites/default/files/Documents/Rethinking\\_Overtime.pdf](https://nrf.com/sites/default/files/Documents/Rethinking_Overtime.pdf).

<sup>20</sup> Christian Schappel, “Why DOL’s new OT rules may not increase pay,” *HRmorning.com*, July 10, 2015, <http://www.hrmorning.com/dol-new-ot-rules-may-not-increase-pay/>.

<sup>21</sup> Diana Furchgott-Roth, “Obama deals a blow to parents, women and millennials in new overtime rules,” *MarketWatch.com*, June 26, 2015, <http://www.marketwatch.com/story/the-many-unintended-consequences-of-obamas-new-overtime-rules-2015-06-26>.

<sup>22</sup> Data retrieved on August 10, 2015 from <http://globalworkplaceanalytics.com/telecommuting-statistics>.

<sup>23</sup> Survey conducted by Harris Poll on behalf of EY, “A global study on work-life challenges across generations,” 2015, [http://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/EY-global-generations-a-global-study-on-work-life-challenges-across-generations/\\$FILE/EY-global-generations-a-global-study-on-work-life-challenges-across-generations.pdf](http://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/EY-global-generations-a-global-study-on-work-life-challenges-across-generations/$FILE/EY-global-generations-a-global-study-on-work-life-challenges-across-generations.pdf).

<sup>24</sup> PwC, the University of Southern California and the London Business School, “PwC’s NextGen: A global generational study,” 2013, [http://www.pwc.com/en\\_GX/gx/hr-management-services/pdf/pwc-nextgen-study-2013.pdf](http://www.pwc.com/en_GX/gx/hr-management-services/pdf/pwc-nextgen-study-2013.pdf).

<sup>25</sup> See Kate Lister, “Workshifting Benefits: The Bottom Line,” *TeleworkResearchNetwork.com*, May, 2010, <http://www.workshifting.com/downloads/downloads/Workshifting%20Benefits-The%20Bottom%20Line.pdf> and “Flexibility Drives Productivity,” *Regus*, February, 2012, [http://www.regus.com/images/Flexibility%20Drives%20Productivity\\_tcm8-49367.pdf](http://www.regus.com/images/Flexibility%20Drives%20Productivity_tcm8-49367.pdf).

<sup>26</sup> Cecilia Rouse, “The Economics of Workplace Flexibility,” *Council of Economic Advisers*, March 31, 2010, <http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2010/03/31/economics-workplace-flexibility>.

<sup>27</sup> National Labor Relations Board, Representation—Case Procedures, Final, 80 *Federal Register* 19199, <https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2015/04/10/2015-08159/representation-case-procedures>.

<sup>28</sup> Trey Kovacs, “New Rule Empowers Union ‘Ambush Elections’,” *Investor’s Business Daily*, April 2, 2015, <https://cei.org/content/new-rule-empowers-union-ambush-elections>.

<sup>29</sup> Christine Holst, “The Aftermath of ‘Ambush’ Elections – Union Petitions Increase, Median Time to Election Decreases During First Month of Controversial Rule,” *National Law Review*, June 9, 2015, <http://www.natlawreview.com/article/aftermath-ambush-elections-union-petitions-increase-median-time-to-election-decrease>.

<sup>30</sup> Timothy M. McConville, “Region 28’s Average Election Time Now 18 Days: Ambush at the NLRB,” *National Law Review*, June 24, 2015, <http://www.natlawreview.com/article/region-28-s-average-election-time-now-18-days-ambush-nlr>.

---

<sup>31</sup> Ibid.

<sup>32</sup> Bill Berger, “New NLRB Election Rules Accelerate Union Action,” *JD Supra Business Advisor*, June 6, 2015, <http://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/new-nlr-election-rules-accelerate-83582/>.

<sup>33</sup> William Messenger, Testimony to the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Education and Workforce, “Culture of Union Favoritism: The Return of the NLRB’s Ambush Election Rule,” March 2, 2014. [http://edworkforce.house.gov/uploadedfiles/william\\_1.\\_messenger\\_testimony.pdf](http://edworkforce.house.gov/uploadedfiles/william_1._messenger_testimony.pdf).

<sup>34</sup> Guidance Memorandum on Representation Case Procedure Changes Effective April 14, 2015, NLRB MEMORANDUM GC 15-06, <https://www.scribd.com/doc/271654351/GC-15-06-Guidance-Memorandum-on-Representation-Case-Procedure-Changes-Effective-April-14-2015-PDF-10>.

<sup>35</sup> National Labor Relations Board, NLRB Office of the General Counsel Issues Consolidated Complaints against McDonald’s Franchisees and their Franchisor McDonald’s, USA, LLC as Joint Employers (2014), <http://www.nlr.gov/news-outreach/news-story/nlr-office-general-counsel-issues-consolidated-complaints-against>. *CNN America, Inc. and Team Video Services, LLC*, 361 NLRB No. 47 (2014), <http://apps.nlr.gov/link/document.aspx/09031d45818bc15c>. Notice and Invitation to File Briefs, *Browning-Ferris Industries of California, Inc. and FPR-II, LCC v. Sanitary Truck Drivers and Helpers local 350, International Brotherhood of Teamsters*, Case 32-RC-109684 (2014), [http://www.constangy.net/nr\\_images/officially-invited.pdf](http://www.constangy.net/nr_images/officially-invited.pdf).

<sup>36</sup> Decision and Order by Members Zimmerman, Hunter and Dennis, *Laerco Transportation and Warehouse; California Transportation Labor, Inc.; American Management Carriers, Inc.; Cal-American Transport, Inc. and International Longshoremen’s and Warehousemen’s Union, Petitioner*; Case 21-RC-17087 (1984), [http://www.constangy.net/nr\\_images/laerco.pdf](http://www.constangy.net/nr_images/laerco.pdf). And Decision and Order by Chairman Dotson and Members Hunter and Dennis, *TLI, Incorporated and Crown Zellerbach Corporation and General Teamsters Local Union No. 326 a/w International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Chauffeurs, Warehousemen and Helpers of America*, Case 4-CA-13033 (1984), <http://labor-relations-board.vlex.com/vid/tli-inc-43772301>.

<sup>37</sup> Amicus Brief of the General Counsel, *Browning-Ferris Industries of California, Inc. & FPR-II, LCC v. Sanitary Truck Drivers and Helpers local 350*, Case 32-RC-109684 (2014), page 2, <http://www.laborrelationsupdate.com/files/2014/07/GCs-Amicus-Brief-Browning-Ferris.pdf>.

<sup>38</sup> “The NLRB’s Designs to Re-Define Joint Employer,” *National Law Review*, August 10, 2015, <http://www.natlawreview.com/article/nlr-s-designs-to-re-define-joint-employer-national-labor-relations-board>.

<sup>39</sup> International Franchise Association, “Franchise Businesses Projected to Grow Faster than the Rest of the Economy in 2014,” 2014, <http://franchiseeconomy.com/franchise-businesses-projected-to-grow-faster-than-the-rest-of-the-economy-in-2014/>

<sup>40</sup> Franchise businesses added more than 246,100 and 273,100 jobs in 2013 and 2014, respectively, out of 2.2 million and 2.5 million jobs created in the private sector those years. Ben Gitis and Sam Batkins “A Regulatory Wave Impacts Franchises,” American Action Forum, February 12, 2015, <http://americanactionforum.org/research/a-regulatory-wave-impacts-franchises>.

<sup>41</sup> International Franchise Association, FAQs about Franchising, <http://www.franchise.org/faqs-about-franchising>.

<sup>42</sup> “Changes to the Joint Employer Standard,” Coalition for a Democratic Workplace, 2015, <http://myprivateballot.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Fact-Sheet-Joint-Employer-Update-1-15.pdf>.

<sup>43</sup> “Opportunity at Risk: A New Joint-Employer Standard and the Threat to Small Business,” U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 2015, [http://www.workforcefreedom.com/sites/default/files/Joint%20Employer%20Standard%20Final\\_0.pdf](http://www.workforcefreedom.com/sites/default/files/Joint%20Employer%20Standard%20Final_0.pdf).

<sup>44</sup> Aloysius Hogan “The NLRB Joint-Employer Cases: An Attack on American Business,” *Issue Analysis* 2015 No. 2, Competitive Enterprise Institute, June 2015, <https://cei.org/sites/default/files/Aloysius%20Hogan%20-%20The%20NLRB%20Joint-Employer%20Cases%20-%20206-4-15.pdf>.

<sup>45</sup> Ibid.

<sup>46</sup> Ibid.